
Most workers should be 
classified as employees, 
and not independent 
contractors, and be 
paid minimum wage 
and overtime pay, 
the U.S. Department 
of Labor said in 
an Administrator’s 

Interpretation issued July 15. The 
pronouncement clearly signals the 
government’s intent to step up an already 
aggressive campaign against employers it 
believes are trying to skirt wage laws.

The 15-page Interpretation, which is not 
binding but sets forth the positions the 
Department of Labor will take when construing 
the Fair Labor Standards Act’s definition of 
“employ,” which is “to suffer or permit to work,” 
is so broad that almost every worker in the 
United States will be considered an employee. 
It goes on to warn that agreements labeling 
workers as independent contractors are “not 
relevant to the analysis of the worker’s status.” 
Rather, it comes down to whether the worker 

is economically dependent on the employer or 
in business for him or herself. This question is 
to be determined by applying the “economic 
realities” test, according to the Interpretation.  

While the multi-factor “economic realities” test 
is not new, the Interpretation has put a new 
gloss on how those factors should be analyzed. 
For instance, courts have long viewed the 
degree of control an employer exerts over a 
worker as a very, if not the most important, 
factor. No longer. The Interpretation says no 
one factor—and particularly not the control 
factor—is determinative. Instead, the emphasis 
now appears to be on whether the worker is 
an integral part of the employer’s business, 
the worker’s opportunity for profit or loss, the 
relative investment of the worker compared to 
the employer and the worker’s business and 
managerial skills. 

In other words, the Department of Labor will 
view a worker as employee unless he or she is 
running an actual business and the worker has 
an opportunity to expand the business through 
proper investment, making astute business 

decisions, hiring helpers and recruiting 
additional clients. This is a high bar and 
employers who rely on independent contractors 
should review their business model with their 
labor and employment counsel to make sure 
it is consistent with the new Interpretation. 
The end result is that the recognition of 
independent contractor status under the 
Fair Labor Standards Act will be few and far 
between under this Interpretation. 

RICK HEPP is an associate with the firm’s 
Labor & Employment Practice Group. He 
focuses his practice on counseling clients on 
independent contractor agreements, non-
competition agreements and employment 
agreements.
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